Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, October 31, 2011
(Approved)
Call to Order

Sen. Holland called the meeting to order.

Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of October 17, 2011

Motion XXXXIII-16: Sen. Stewart, seconded by Sen. Fazel, to approve the minutes of October 17, 2011. The motion was unanimously approved.

Distributed Communications:
10.28.11.01
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Com.: Administrator Evaluation Policy- Revised
 
10.28.11.02 
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Com.: Chairperson Responsibilities Policy – Revised 
10.28.11.03
From David Cedeño/Administrative Affairs and Budget Com.: Dean Responsibilities Policy – Revised 
Sen. Cedeño: The Chairs’ Council is going to be integrated into the whole issue of revising the proposed policies. On November 8, there's going to be the meeting at which Susan and Dan were invited to. I cannot attend, but I probably will send a representative from the committee. On November 9, the AABC will take the input from the chairs and hopefully come up with something revised. This seems like a fair proposal, though we are going to see how the chairs are going to take it. They felt left out. I talked with my department chair and told him that I understand your concerns, but I think the Senate has addressed that. I told him that the previous proposal was rejected by the Executive Committee of the Senate and there was input from the president and vice president.
Sen. Holland: Do we want to send this as an Information Item?

Sen. Cedeño: Not yet. The AABC will take comments from the meeting on the 8th. Then on the 9th, the committee will fine tune it so it can come back to this committee before it goes to the Senate. I think there is a plan also to get input from the deans.
Provost Everts: You are welcome to come on November 16 at 9 a.m. to their next meeting. I would be happy to add you to the agenda.

Sen. Cedeño: I cannot attend.

Sen. Kalter: I can certainly attend if you want me to.

Sen. Cedeño: I can send a representative from the committee.

Sen. Holland: I'm assuming that the location will be forthcoming.

Provost Everts: Yes.

Sen. Cedeño: This was on the Executive Committee’s agenda so that everyone would know where we are in this process of the revision of these policies.
10.19.11.03
From Farzaneh Fazel/Rules Com.: Technology Policy – Appropriate Use (Information Item 10/26/11)
Sen. Fazel: We have the technology policy and the issue of the definition of what is obscene, harassment and interruption to other users of ISU’s information technology. At first I thought those definitions did not belong in the policy, as Mark mentioned. Then the fact that if these are not issues that are against the law, then we need to define them someplace. I talked to Susan and Sen. Bonnell and I suggested that we remove this language of obscene and harassing and so on so that it would be anything that is against the law and university policy. I made an appointment with Mark Walbert. He called Wendy, University Counsel, and she is researching to see whether it is necessary to have this specific wording in the document. Mark Walbert had no problem removing that. It’s repeated twice in two different places, so there are four statements. If the University Counsel agrees to remove these four statements and just leave it to the law and university policy, then we can just bring it to the Senate and discuss it again. Mark will be at the Senate meeting and he will invite Wendy to come as well.
Sen. Kalter: Do you want it on the agenda as an Action Item with the assumption that we are going to cross out all of that language?

Sen. Fazel: I would like it as an Action Item because I would like to hear debate instead of just questions. If this is the only thing, then I could accept it as a friendly amendment that we remove this from the document and then we can vote. If there are other issues that counsel needs to research or Mark needs to work on, then we would not vote. We would have our discussion and bring it back.

Sen. Kalter: If Wendy before the meeting realizes that we can't take it out…

Sen. Fazel: We are going to let you know at the end of the week. 

Sen. Kalter: So we would just take it off the agenda at that point?

Sen. Fazel: Even if she says we can't take it out, she has to come to the Senate and explain it to us. We would have it as an Action Item, but if at the end of it we are not satisfied, then we would say we're going to fix it and bring it back to the Senate.

Sen. Kalter: They changed personally owned software to personal software. Would people around the table understand that as this is my software that I’m bringing from my home? Personal software, to me, means, generically, any software.

Sen. Holland: I think they would know what it means, but personally owned is a clearer statement.

Sen. Fazel: I think they removed it because you may not own it. You may have gotten it off the internet.
Sen. Kalter: Could you ask Mark if there is any other language you can put there?

Sen. Fazel: If you read the previous sentence, it says university licensed software. If you have specific language, can you e-mail it to me?

Sen. Owens: Could we go back to the obscene and harassing part? There are a lot of websites geared toward college students. If students were to post about other students, would they violate this policy?

Sen. Fazel: They are not supposed to be using it for personal purposes.

Sen. Holland: I think that falls under the reasonable use.

Sen. Owens: I think a lot of students use the lab computers for social networking.

President Bowman: Everything we buy is state property, so that's why that regulation is in all of our documents, but you can’t have students on your campus and expect them not to use Facebook.

Sen. Owens: I would suggest that we keep obscene, defamatory and harassing in it. Particularly for obscene, there is enough case law out there that we know what’s obscene.

Sen. Holland: Why not just leave it as illegal?

President Bowman: Otherwise, you are stuck with naming every possible offense. We can wait and see what General Counsel’s office thinks about what should be there.

Sen. Horst: I'm more concerned about the harassing. As long as it is legally covered, I'm fine with it.
Sen. Fazel: I think that the research that they are doing is to find out if all of these are covered.
10.20.11.01
From Ed Stewart/Academic Affairs Committee: Academic Affairs Committee’s Task List Update
Sen. Stewart: We made some decisions on permanently tabling specific items. In response to the textbooks, there is an external committee that Paula Crowley is a part of that that meets through the library. We've debated the social justice issue and determined that requiring it as a requirement for graduation would be another level of difficulty. Most students who take Gen Ed classes would be getting social justice issues. We want that permanently tabled and for our issues pending list to reflect that. Sally Parry’s suggestion that we make a University policy to require all General Ed courses to put on their syllabi that it is a General Ed course. It is not something that warranted a University wide policy; it is something more along the lines of chairs reminding their faculty. We also want to permanently table that.

Sen. Owens: When we tabling things, does it reflect on the past task list that it is tabled or is it removed?

Ms. James: It's removed.

Sen. Owens: Is that textbook committee active?

Sen. Stewart: They have not met this semester. 
Sen. Owens: We will have a textbook exchange website at the end of the semester.
Issues Pending Lists
Sen. Fazel: Cynthia, you mentioned in your e-mail, some of our committees are deviating from the academic committee protocol. Can you tell us what you mean?

Ms. James: Susan had brought up some issues about adding things to the task list last time. I don't think she was sure if it needed to come here. Also, I distribute really big packets every year and then I don't see the committee working on that list.
Sen. Stewart: The list that I just downloaded from the website is six pages long; the list that I got at the beginning of the year was four pages. There were some things that were on the new one that were not on the old one.

Sen. Fazel: So you're saying that everything that we discuss comes to the Executive Committee?

Ms. James: Everything you want added to the task list has to come here. Everything you want off has to come here.

Sen. Kalter: Last year, the Faculty Affairs Committee voted the ombudsperson council through. When that goes through a vote of the Senate does it automatically come off?

Ms. James: If it gets approved, it comes off.

Sen. Kalter: Because that one appeared on our task list.
Ms. James: I think that was a reporting issue... getting the reports from the ombudsperson.
Sen. Kalter: I think that last year we voted on new policy. Do you remember the policy?

Provost Everts: I do, but I need the number again to check on that. That occurred to me as to where we are with next steps.

Sen. Kalter: The task list was telling us to do that, but I knew that it had already been done or something like that. So I wasn't sure whether something automatically goes off the task list if the Senate has finished with it on the floor of the Senate.
Ms. James: It does unless there is a follow up.

Sen. Kalter: Where is the ombudsperson in terms of hiring?

Provost Everts: I have to check on that, too. Chuck retired and that was one of the issues in his area. That is something that Sam has not yet picked up.

Sen. Kalter: Last year, we talked about budgeting for more than one person.

Provost Everts: I can't remember what language we ended up with, whether there was language associated with the need based on the number of issues and concerns that come to the ombudsperson. That is my memory of where we were last, but I need to see where we are.

Sen. Kalter: I remember that we had a three-person council, but it sounds like you are beyond that discussion--that you are trying to fit it to the number…

Provost Everts: To the number of issues. I'll have Sam look at it.
10.31.11.01
From Zach Owens/SGA: Alcohol Policy Revisions and SGA Rationale (Dist. Rules Com.)
Sen. Owens: I would like to get input from you all on this. I don't think we expect to take any action on it tonight. SGA is doing this because in the current policy, you can drink at Cardinal Court. Cardinal Court is under apartment living and it simply says you can drink within the confines of your room. That was inherited from when families and graduate students lived there. Now, it's going to house undergraduate populations. Beginning in February, the Student Government has offered a revision to the policy based on constituent feedback.  The Student Government Association still supports a ban on alcohol in the residence halls. 
We believe that Cardinal Court serves a different population and the blueprint of the building is different than a residence hall style. People who are of age should be permitted to have alcohol given certain caveats as outlined in the policy. There is also a question of when a person who is of age lives with an underage student. We address that. Any underage drinking taking place is subject to disciplinary action and it is the responsibility of the person who is of age not to put anyone underage at risk. 
I think the biggest problem that people have is the population of students next year. We anticipate there being a very low number of 21-year-olds on campus next year. We know that about 130 students will be impacted because they do fall within the confines of the on-campus housing policy. It can constitute a significant portion of Cardinal Court. That does not include non-traditional students or students 21 and older.

President Bowman: Are you asking the Senate for a sense of the Senate resolution, because the Senate does not set housing policy?
Sen. Owens: I am asking for input on this policy. Then it would come to the Academic Senate similar to how the Alcohol Policy three years ago came to the Academic Senate.

President Bowman: The Senate voted on that?

Sen. Holland: Yes.

Sen. Kalter: It starts with B, so it is it within another policy?

Sen. Owen: It is within the Alcoholic Beverages Permitted on University Property Policy.

Sen. Kalter: Is that the one that came out of our committee?

Sen. Owens: Yes.

Ms. James: Do you want this to go to Rules?

Sen. Owens: Not at this time. I'm collecting feedback from other shared governance groups. I believe the Alcohol Task Force is working on it at this time.

Sen. Kalter: Will there be any graduate students at Cardinal Court?

Sen. Owens: Possibly. If they want to live in Cardinal Court, they will be allowed to, but preference will be given to returning freshmen and incoming seniors, with the surplus space going to other students.

President Bowman: I told Zach that I would be willing to listen to both sides. I can see some real negatives about allowing alcohol out there, but there are some positives. There probably won't be many grad students out there.
Sen. Owens: I think there are risks in any kind of system that we have. I think SGA is going to fund a marketing campaign to build awareness of current alcohol policies.

President Bowman: Our alcohol abuse numbers are higher than the national average.

Sen. Kalter: I am concerned about making it the responsibility of the 21-year-old. I assume there are going to be refrigerators? If the 21-year-old brings home a six-pack of beer and puts it in the refrigerator and then finds one missing the next morning, he is de facto supplying alcohol to underage students. The other concern is “with the door closed”. When adults drink in their own homes, people are walking in and out of the house.  So having to drink with the door closed is not really realistic or being treated like an adult.
Sen. Owens: I'll address the door closed first. That is like somebody using Facebook on a university computer. Every policy that we looked at advised the door to be closed. 
Sen. Kalter: Are the people who have the language in their policy successful?

Sen. Owens: We looked at peer institutions. About 8% of their students are 21 and older, which is almost identical to ISU. Institutions that we looked at said that any shared space, such as a refrigerator, you cannot house alcohol in. You would have to get a mini fridge. Maybe I can put language in there to address that.

Sen. Horst: Underage drinkers should not drink and you don't want to have it being displayed, but if we you're 21 and it’s legal, you should be able to drink in your own home. This seems very harsh and difficult to manage. 
Sen. Holland: I was going to go in the opposite direction. I am loathe to opening up alcohol at all in Cardinal Court, because it's going to be a vast majority of students who are under 21. There is no way that an RA is going to be able to enforce this.

Sen. Fazel: I think it's good to get feedback from the Alcohol Task Force.

Sen. Holland: Yes, the task force and other constituency groups. We have a real problem with alcohol on this campus.

Sen. Owens: I sympathize with that. I open up the cover letter with what SGA’s been doing. I think it's a culture issue and we need to rework the culture. I don't know if it’s necessary to completely ban alcohol because the problem is still there. The policy is conservative as compared to our peer institutions.

Sen. Holland: We are requiring freshmen and sophomores to live on campus, but we are losing 600 beds.

Provost Everts: The enrollment plan does not call for a drastic decrease in freshmen. The number of younger people will still be very high. The population of Cardinal Court will probably be sophomores.

Sen. Kalter: With the number beds we have, there are going to be few people living in the residence halls and Cardinal Court who are 21 and older.
Sen. Owens: Given our statistics, there are about 250 who will be 21 who are forced to live in the residence halls; that is a small number, but if they live in Cardinal Court, there could be a whole building to themselves. We should respect their individual liberty, but still hold them accountable.

Sen. Holland: If they want to drink, there is an abundance of bars.

Sen. Larson: Some students who are 21 don't want to go to the bars to drink. Sometimes parties off-campus are dangerous places. Giving 21-year-olds who live in Cardinal Court the option of drinking responsibly, I think that a reasonable step. I think we should encourage responsible choices like that.

Sen. Fazel: I agree with what you're saying, but how do we practically do that? If you are living with minors, you probably wouldn't go to your bedroom to drink.
Sen. Owens: We would expect them to go to the confines of their room.

Sen. Cedeño: UHS might consider having one section of Cardinal Court to be for the 21-year-olds.

Sen. Holland: The University just bought two apartment buildings potentially leaving Cardinal Court as alcohol free.

Sen. Owens: Cardinal Court will appeal to upper classmen more.
Sen. Stewart: We have one of the worst drinking campuses in the country, yet we have one of the best retention rates, graduation rates and GPAs.
Sen. Owens: Does SGA have the authority to bring something to this committee and place it on the Senate agenda or can we place something on the consent agenda?

Sen. Holland: The consent agenda is for program proposals.

Sen. Owens: When can SGA pass something and send it to the administration as opposed to floating it to the Academic Senate? I know that the Faculty Caucus takes action on a lot of items that don't come to the Academic Senate.

Sen. Holland: It is predominantly the ASPT that goes through the Faculty Caucus.
Sen. Owens: If it's just related to student life, should it still come to the Senate?

Sen. Holland: If it affects policy, then it needs to go through the Senate.

Sen. Owens: The Student Code of Conduct…
Sen. Holland: We did bring that to the Senate last time.

Sen. Fazel: So it will come to Exec and Exec will decide if it goes to a committee or to the Senate?

Sen. Holland: Yes. 
Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on November 9, 2011: 

Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, November 9, 2011

7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order 

Roll Call 


Approval of Minutes of October 26, 2011

Presentation: Under-Represented Students (Jonathan Rosenthal)
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Al Bowman

· Provost Sheri Everts

· Vice President of Student Affairs Larry Dietz

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Layzell
Committee Reports: 
Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Stewart 

Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Cedeño 

Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Kalter

Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich

Rules Committee: Senator Fazel

Action Items:

10.14.11.06  Under-Represented Students Presentation Addition to Blue Book (Academic Affairs Committee) (Distributed by Email for 10/26/11 Packets)
10.19.11.02
Technology Policy - Security Appropriate Use (Rules Committee) (Distributed by Email for 10/26/11 Packets)
10.18.11.05
Student Records Policy (Rules Committee) (Distributed by Email for 10/26/11 Packets)
Communications
Adjournment
Motion XXXXIII-17: Sen. Stewart, seconded by Sen. Fazel, to approve the Senate Agenda, as revised, for November 9, 2011. The motion was unanimously approved.
Adjournment
1

